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Nearly twenty living natives of
Lecornpton are descended from Jakob
Walter who, 175 years ago, was
conscripted into the army of the
Kingdom of Wurttemberg, part of
Napoleon's Grande Armee on its march to
Moscow. Over 200,000 men set off to
defeat the Russian army and briefly
occupy the capital city. But less than
50,000 survived the retreat back to
Poland-one of them, Jakob Walter. In
middle age, Jakob wrote an account of
the events of 1812 that he gave to his
son, Franz Patritz who, in 1858,
brought the text with him to Lecornpton.

Why did Jakob think he survived
while so many of his coleagues
perished. He might have put first
'God's destiny', what today we would
call good luck. So often on the march,
a seemingly trivial factor made the
difference between life and death.
Jakob also told how raw hunger drove
him to 'look cold-bloodedly into the
lamenting faces of the wounded, the
freezing, and the burned...and think of
other things' as he pursued food and
warmth, or bounty that could be traded
for them. But his stark description
reveal the practices of a cunning
veteran of two earlier campaigns who
was often able to give good fortune a
healthy shove in his direction! Listen
to how, during the retreat from Moscow,
he evades death, first at the hands of
Russian soldiers, then by freezing and
starvation.
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(The following extract comes from
pages 101 to 107 of the translation of
Walter's account by Otto Springer

entitled "A German Conscript with
Napoleon', published, with an
introduction by Frank E. Melvin, in the
University of Kansas Humanistic Studies
series in 1939. Copies of the complete
work are available at K.U. and the
Lawrence public library.)'

John H. Young

JAKOB "r ALTER AT THE AGE OF FIFTY

Then I heard cheering and a
terrible noise on the highway, to which
I called the Captain I s attention:
"Let's get away: the Russians must be
on the highway."

The Captain did not wish to leave
the fire, and only after strong
argument did he come with me. I then
had a horse for myself, in addition to
the Major's horse, and took another
which stood saddled by the fire. On
account of the cold I did not ride but
led these three horses by the straps,
going toward the highway. Thus we came
into the midst of the enemy on the
highway. I did not have enough



strength to mount my horse, because I
could not set my feet, which were bound
in rags, in the stirrups and without
the use of stirrups I was too weak to
mount. I trotted as well as I could
with the horses. The Russians called
to us that they would pardon us,
thinking that we would stop and
surrender. We called back, "Comrade,
pardon us," but we did not stop. Then
the Cossacks rode first at the Captain
and his attendant and beat them over
the heads; both fell from their horses.
One also rode at me from the left and
thrust his lance into my side, and so
then I sprang to the other side of the
horses. At the same time, however, a
second Cossack thrust his lance at my
neck. I let the two horses go, pulled
the nearest one aside, threw myself
into the snow and the horse on top of
me; so both of us lay as if lifeless in
the snow a little off from the road.
Here I rested, lying in wait with no
feeling of hunger or cold. I only kept
my eyes and ears fixed on the enemy in
order to get an opportunity to flee. I
saw the beating and pushing, and heard
the whining which continued around me
and could not risk making a move. All
who still were standing upright were
knocked down or killed. Little by
little the road was emptied, since the
Cossacks in front pursued the army and
those behind retreated with the
captives. It was my good fortune that
no Cossack could plunder or expose his
hands because of the cold. They had
their gloves on even while thrusting
their lances; that is why the first
stroke at me had only passed through
some of my clothes, and even the second
at my neck had not injured the flesh.

After a quarter of an hour passed,
I saw it clear around me, and
immediately worked myself from beneath
the horse, and ran straight to the
nearest wild heaths and woods on the
right side off the highway.
Nevertheless, in the midst of my flight
I picked up a kettle with a bail on it,
inside of which lay peas and a package
of muslin. While I was running along
in 15 inches of snow, having escaPed
the danger, I thought of my rescue and
thanked God for his Fatherly
providence--all the more so since I had

obtained these peas and at the same
time a cooking utensil in this lonely
expanse, as though prepared by God.
There was always a general need for
cooking utensils, and only about one
man in a hundred was provided with any.
Nearly always I had to eat my horse
meat, hempseed, rye, and raw grains
uncooked. First of all, one had no
fire; secondly, no water, having slowly
to melt snow; and, finally, no utensils
-- usually, however, not any of all of
these.

' J

In my half-joyful and half-dead
condition, I worked my way forward on
this same day almost an hour and a
half, traveling off the highway. Only
the rumbling and clanging of iron
tires, together with the cries of
people, guided me unfailingly along my
way. It grew dark, and I did not need
to think: "Where will you sleep?" But
as always: "The snow is your bed; and
your coat and fur, your cover!" Yet
suddenly I saw again a burning village
about an hour's journey ahead; so I
hurried to get there. When I came
near, I was on my guard until I heard
what language was spoken. Since I
heard no more Russians, luckily, I ran
to the fire. There were some twenty
buildings in flames. Here again I met
three men from Wurttemberg, and I
passed the night with them.

' /

One of them said, "If you cook
your peas and if I may eat with you, I
will add salt and fat," to which I
gladly consented. Even without this
offer I would not have been able to see
my countrYmen go hungry so near my own
unusually good dish. The fat was
added, and finally we ate. When we had
eaten scarcely a few mouthfuls,
however, our throats burned and itched
so strongly that no one was able to
keep on. We examined the fat: it was
soap. The food had to be thrown out,
and only our hunger remained, for the
peas had all been cooked. We stayed
there half the night and then traveled
on. The next day and also the third
one, I had nothing at all to eat except
some beet-juice broth I found once in a
wooden tub that had a hole in the
middle about three inches wide, which
was unfrozen so that I could quench my
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thirst.
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On the evening of the third day I

reached the army just outside Vilna.
It was in a terrific tumult. I arrived

there scarcely before the Russians, who

were constantly taking prisoners. Here
I stood beside a mass of PeOple who

occupied all the hills in front of the

ci ty . On account of the horses and the

wagons, many of them without living
horses, which had piled in front of the
city gates, the soldiers could not go
ahead. With difficulty and with risk
of life, PeOple worked their way over
the horses and wagons. Therefore, I
decided to go entirely around the city
and to come in from the lower side.

' /

I was led to this undertaking by a
countrYman whom I met there by
accident, the son of the old

Traubenwirth (1) from Ell wangen (2)' ~ho
came to us thth the reserves. Hav~ng
been acquainted with the city before,
he led me into it by special paths; but

in a short time I lost this good
friend, too. Then I crept down a
little side street into a house in
which there were some Jews. I at once

offered them money to get me brandy and
bread. However, for my roslin, about
ten yards, they offered me only a flask
of brandy, about a pint and a half. I
did not haggle long, because my hunger
urged me to be short. I obtained the
brandy, also a piece of bread, for four
Polish florins and consumed everything
with a ravishing appetite. When the
brandy was gone, I extorted another
such flask for one silver ruble but no
more bread. Because I had drunk three
pints of brandy within three hours,
many might believe that I became
terribly intoxicated, but I was far

from that. Although the brandy was a
decent grain brandy, I felt very little
effect from it in my head, since my
stomach and all parts of my body were
empty and hollow and there had been no
strength there before. Besides, I did

not want to waste of anything of this
pleasure, since in my case it was a
question of "Bird, eat or die!"

* * * * * * * * * * * *' '

(1) The host of a well""known tavern,

(2)

the' Goldene Traube' (IGolden

Grape' ), owned from 1788 to 1833

by Joseph Hirsch, 'grape-host and
baker' .

Walter was born in the village of

Rosenberg near Ellwangen.

LecomptonFootball

The Lecompton High School team of
1957 continued the tradition of
excellent football. The team, under

Head Coach Bill Nelson, posted a 6 and
2 record. The 1957 game scores were:

L.H.S.
19
12
20
23
12
14
13
13

appears to

0
40
34
19
20
44
40
34

qui te a

Easton
Dover
Harveyville

Berryton

Hoyt
Maple Hill
Auburn
Lansing
Easton
team.

have had

The leading rushers were: David
Foster, 478 yards; Don Hoffsommer, 395
yards; and Dan Schloetzer, 159 yards.
The leading tacklers were: Don
Hoffsomer 43, Richie Smith 42, Gail
Kasson 40, David Foster 30, and J. H.
Vestal 24. The air attack was more
concentrated with Bob Morris at 806

yards and J. H. Vestal at 107 yards.
Other supporting players were Elton
Spena, Larry Hughes, Ronnie Foster, and
Wayne Kellum. Cheerleaders were Kathy
Robinson, Mary Lou Salisbury, Joyce
Wyatt, and Merta Wingfield.

*

The Lecompton Owls' football
record in that era was overall very
strong.
Year Won Lost Tied
1949 4 4 0
1950 6 3 0
1951 7 2 0
1952 8 1 0
1953 5 2 1
1954 8 0 0
1955 7 1 0
1956 4 4 0
1957 6 2 0

Paul Bahnmaier



1901 Annual Hunt

Last Friday night the Lecompton
hunters met at the Hotel and selected
J .C. Walter and wright Wenrich for
Captains. The arrangement is to count
every kind of game one point except
quails, prairie chickens and Jack
rabbits.

Quails it is unlawful to ship and
prairie chickens and jack rabbits are
getting so scarce that the boys
concluded to not count them and
discourage the killing of them for a
few years so as to avoid their complete
extermination. The men who will hunt
on Captain Walter's side are E.J. Hill,
Fred Nace, J. Davidson, Cris Carlson,
Burt Brown, Milton R. Winter, WIn.
Brass, Art Baughman, Jake Glenn, Kirk
Fitzpatrick, Joe Humbert, Jim Brass, Ed
Harris, H. G. Leamer, will Root, Fred
Moore, J.P. Hilbert, Robert Hilbert,
will Glenn, H.B. Rogers, H.A. Davidson,
F. Glenn, Charlie McCall, Bliss Hill,
Burt Baughman, A.P. Jackson, Silas
Glenn (Cyrus) , Ray Norwood, F.C.
Bartless, Torn Davidson, Roll Jackson,
Paul Winter, Paul Davidson, W. Hartman,
Will McCall.

Captain Wenrich has chosen Alf
Rogers, Bill Fitzpatrick, Ross Iliff,
Theodore SuI zen, Dana Bartless, Albert
Walker, John Crurnrnett, Geo. McCarty,
Geo. Glenn, Geo. Haines, Fred Smith,
Bill Murphy, Art Greene, Bill Gordon,
Bill Graul, Bill Stairn, Bill Gray,
Bill Widdoes, Art Brown, Dan Shears,
walter Winsor, Art Viles, Fred Sulzen,
Ned Day, Art Gibbens, Wood Hill, Chas.
Migliario, Bert Shehi, Fred Winter,
Ernest Windsor, Jake Carlson, Howard
Huffman, John Busch.

The Annual hunt resulted in a
score of 809 points. Captain Wenrich
and his hunters had the honor of
furnishing the supper, which is always
an enjoyable feature of the hunt.
Bushels of rabbits and squirrels were
shipped Friday morning.
(The above story was taken from the
Lecompton Sun, issues of 22 and 29
November 1901.)

PresidentialThanks

As we begin another year of ' /

operating the Lane Uni versi ty Museum
and promoting our history we feel the
future is extremely bright for the
Society. No organization is any
stronger than the volunteers and
contributors. Thanks to you the
Society has continued to grow stronger
through the years.

Thanks to the following
individuals for their contributions to
the Lane University Museum: Nancy
Sliker, 125th Anniversary 12 first day
covers of stamp cachets of Kansas
history; baby scales used by Dr. Calvin
Maust by Maxine Fowler; glass ware, and
love seat and matching rocker from the
Myra Keeler estate, and Matney
geneology by Doris Matney; historic
publications and repairing the meeting
room clock by Opal Goodrick; kraut
cutter and packer by Reverend Charles
E. and Madalyn Scott; wedding picture
of Elijah Andis and Ida Florence
Vincent Andis; David Paslay for ' /

cleaning the light shades and work on
the floors; Mae Holderman and Sally
Wright for all their work on the 1988
budget; Janice Rake for securing an
antique post-office front which will
star in a future display; David and
Darlene Paslay for hauling the
post-office front from Muscotah; Torn
and Jeff Goodrick for snow removal for
the Morris wedding; and to E.M. Erhart
Janitorial Services for donating the
stripping and polishing of the basement
floors at Lane.

The Christmas Concert by Midge
Lobb and Francis Sanford was a big
success as more than 120 people enjoyed
the open house and reception. Thanks
to Merta Ful ton for leading the
singing, to Joyce Colton, Karen
McConnell and Arloene Simmons for
hosting the reception, and to Rich
McConnell decorating and taking down
the tree. Also thank-you for all the
people who donated cookies. The Museum
was decorated by Arloene and George
Simmons, David and Darlene pasly,
Charlie Paslay, Joyce Colton, Opal
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Goodrick, Arlin Mannschreck and Paul
Bahnmaier. The large native tree was
donated by Sara Walter.

Paul Bahnrnaier

LecomptonSun

Friday, May 17, 1912
The Harley Davidson motorcycle for

which Clyde Gibbens has the agency here
is undoubtly the best machine made. It
is extensively used by telegraph and
telephone companies, for their
messengers. Is in much use by
different public utilities companies,
who buy them because they are money and
time savers. For pleasure riders they
are unexcelled as they are economical,
costing 1/6 to 1/10 cent per mile. Let
him call and show you. He has the
goods.

\.J

Friday, May 24, 1912
The following from this vicinity

passed in the eighth grade county
examination this year: Caroline
Bahnmaier, Frank Shirley, Russell
Shirley, Wayne Morris, Mable Glenn,
Russell Morriss, Duncan Morris, Harry
Stull, John Walter, Dora Hildenbrand,
Lydia Hildenbrand, Katie Roller, Ralph
Mears, George Bahnrnaier, Elsie McAtee.

Friday, May 24, 1912
The Lecompton Concert Band gave

its first public concert Saturday
evening on H.V. Olive's store porch.
The music was exceptionally fine, and
qui te a crowd collected down town to
hear it. In a few weeks the band will
commence to give concerts every
Saturday evening.

\...J

Friday, June 7, 1912
The following young people enjoyed

a beef steak roast Monday night: Miss
Maggie Gibbens, Miss Grace McAdow, Miss
Estelle Livingston, Miss Pearl Shaw,
Miss Ruth Erskine, Miss Anna Leamer,
Miss Maggie Hemphill, Mr. J.W. Kreider,
Mr. Russell Sehon, Mr. James Erskine,
Mr. Edgar Erskine, Mr. Charlie Strawn,
Mr. George Morris and Mr. Bert
Baughman.

Friday, June 28, 1912
The band concert Saturday night

drew a good crowd. The band is a great
asset to the town and Rev. B. F. Henry
deserves much credit for the work he is
doing. A concert will be given every
Saturday night.

Friday, July 16, 1912 Lit Running
Monday afternoon Christy Kraft, of

Stull, started to cross the Santa Fe
tracks at Topeka with his automobile.
A switch engine was seen aproaching,
and Kraft started to beat it across,
but after going a short distance,
concluded he could not make it and
reversed his machine, but before he
could back off the track, the engine
struck his car. Kraft saved himself by
grabbing the rods of the engine. His
companion, an old man by the name of
Ridgeway, who is very badly crippled up
wi th rheumatism, jumPed and li t
running. Kraft had his machine
repaired and returned home in it that
night.

Friday, August 9, 1912 .An Odd House
Geo. W. Connell spent Sunday at

the Methodist camp at Tecurnseh. In the
morning I.A. :Silliman and he went up to
the church to hear an evangelist.
Everything went well until the singer
told the Almighty, in his prayer, "that
he was glad that he did not have to
li ve on breakfast foods." Silliman got
sore because the fellow was knocking on
the sale of breakfast food and wanted
to leave.

Tecurnseh is one of the oldest
towns in Kansas. It was founded by the
pro-slavery element, a rival of Topeka
and was the first countyseat; and the.
old courthouse, long. since given over
to the owls and bats, still stands as a
monument to unfilled hopes and a lost
cause.

The most pretentious residence was
built by a man by the name of Hogan.
The house is of stone and octogonal in
shape and contains twenty rooms and
halls. There are 3 stories and a
basement. The inside is finished in
walnut. About 1868, Hogan sold the
property to D. Morris and it has
remained in possession of the Morris
family eversince.

For several years the house has
not been occupied and the impression
the visitor gets is that the house was

,.



abandoned in a hurry. Brussels carpets
were left on the floors, pictures and
mottos on the walls. There are pieces
of solid oak furniture that would
delight the heart of an antiquarian.
The shape of the house makes possible
all sorts of closets, chests, drawers
and cupboards. (Believe that they were
talking about the Hougland Castle.)

Big SpringsTemperance
One of the first temperance

meetings in the Terri tory was held at
Big Springs in 1856. Three barrels of
whisky had been brought in from
Missouri, and a saloon opened by Dr.
Carter. A protest against selling the
whisky was circulated and thirty
signatures quickly obtained. This
protest seems to have had little
effect, as the next night, in order to
suppress the traffic, forty men
assembled in front of the dram shop and
made a demand for the whisky. One
barrel was rolled out on to a large
pile of shavings. The head of the
barrel was broken in, the match
applied. While the scene was
illuminated by the flames from the
shavings and the obnoxious fluid,
rousing temperance addresses were made
by one speaker after another, mounted
upon the empty barrel, the temperance
pledge taken by many present, and thus,
perhaps, the movement started which
culminated in November, 1880, in the
prohibition of the traffic in the
State.

Firsts

The first physician to locate in
Lecompton was Dr. Aristides Roderigue,
who was also the first Postmaster, the
post office having been established in
the winter of 1855-56. The first birth
in the town was that of Lecompton
Marks, a daughter of Mr. and Mrs.
Marks. The first marriage was that of
Thomas Watson to Miss Barbara Coulter,
in the spring of 1855; and about the

same time the first death occurred,
that of John Martin. The first
settlements made in the vicinity of
Lecompton were in 1854, by A.W. & A.G.
Glenn, father and son; G.W. Zinn, David
Martin, M.S. Winter and William
Shirley.

"-./

AlumniReunion

The Lecompton High School Alumni
Banquet will be held May 22nd in the
Lecompton High School Gym. A dance
will be held at the Perry American
Legion on May 23rd. If you are aware
of any change of addresses please
contact Greg Howard who is Secretary.

Early Churches

The Presbyterians effected an
organization in 1857, and built a
church in 1858. Reverend Willaim
Wilson, their first minister, was
succeeded in 1872, by Rev. Irwin, who
remained but a short time. The church
was sold in 1881, to be used as a
private residence.

"-./

The Southern Methodists organized
and built a stone church in 1857. A
few years afterward, the roof was blown
off and one side fell down. The ruins,
two ends and one side of the building,
remained standing for decades in the
west part of town. The first school
taught in Lecompton was by W.B. Barnum,
in 1858, in the church built by the
Southern Methodists.

The Catholics, in 1856, organized
and commenced the erection of a church
and parsonage in the east part of. town.
Both were to be of stone, but neither
was completed.

The United Brethren in Christ
organized in 1858, with five members.
Reverend W.A. Cardwell, who had gone to
Big Springs as a missionary, in June,
1855, was the first preacher of this
denomination in Lecompton, and though a
Free-State man, preached to the
Pro-slavery Legislature.

/
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Civil War Re-Enactment
The Missouri Civil War

Re-Enactment Association will do an
re-enactment of the Battle of Fort

Titus for Territorial Day on June 27th~
This should be an exciting event for
you to witness. Jason Dexter will be
in charge of the re-enactment and the
Territorial Day committee will be
planning other events for that day. If
you have suggestions please contact
Connie Robertson who is the general
chairman.

MembershipReport

We, the Lecompton Historical

Society want to thank the members who
have renewed their membership, and a
special thanks, for the extra donations
sent to help in supporting our society
and museum. This is very much
appreciated.

OUr society likes to brag about
our young members, of whom the
following two are the youngest. They
are Stephanie Neill, age 5, and Lindsey
Neill, age 3, daughters of Craig and
Sherri (Dark) Neill.

New Life Members

Fred R. McClanahan

Charles R. Svoboda

JohnH. Vogel and wife Irene (Schaake)

Leon F. Condley and wife Lois
(Hildenbrand)
J. Darryl McCall
David Boose

Charley Paslay and wife H. lone

(Dedrick)
Esther L.

Harold G.

Inez A.

Harold

Wilford G. Chiles

Elizabeth (McClanahan) Bradfield

Kathy Anderson Finn by parents Leo and
Henrietta Anderson

(Groves) Boydston
Jasperson
(Dailey) Chiles by husband

New Memorials

Charles F. Boydston - by wife Esther
and children - Sandy (Boydston) Black,
Charles F. Boydston, Jr., Tony M.
Boydston, and Kitty (Boydston) West.

Elijah Sheridan Andis and wife Ida
Florence (Vincent) Andis - by daughter
Christine S. Brown.

Romanus C. DeKat - by his sisters,
Arloene Simmons and Lavina Hanna.

Iona Spencer

THE LECOMPTON HISTORICAL SOCIETY, Lecompton, Kansas 66050 is a non-profit
corporation for the preservation of Historical Sites. We are eager for continued
membership and new members!

Individual membership is $2.50 per year, from December to December, while a
household membership is $5. Life membership is $50 per individual.
Contributions are tax deductible. Checks should be made payable to the Lecompton
Historical Society, and mailed to Mrs. Iona Spencer, R.R.#l, Lecompton, Kansas
66050.

* * * * * * * * Please Clip And Mail With Your Check * * * * * * * *

$2.50 Annual Individual Membership

$5 Annual Household Membership

$50 Individual Life or Memorial Membership

Other Contribution $

Name

City

Address

State Zip Code



Deaths

Herman Banks 87 passed away
November 19th 1986. He was a retired
farmer and school bus driver. He was

born August 15, 1899 at Garden Grove,
Iowa the son of George James and
Ethelyn Irene Armstrong Banks. He
attended Winter Grade School and

graduated from Lecompton High School in
1919. He was a member of the Lecompton
United Methodist Church and a charter

member of Lecompton Historical Society.
He married Rebecca Florence Miller on

April 25, 1922. She died April 17,
1968. He later married Allie Collins

Banks who survives. Also surviving are
two daughters Helen Crady and Elaine
Daniels and a son James, 10
grandchildren and 12 great
grandchildren. Herm loved everything
good about Lecornptonand was present at
nearly any event which enhanced this
community . He was also an excellent
gardener. Services were held at the
Lecornpton United Methodist Church with
burial in Oak Hill Cemetery in
Lawrence. Memorials were to the Church

and Historical Society. His presence
at the Lecompton Historical Society
meetings will be missed.

Mrs. Maurine F. Roy 80, Lawrence
passed away November 29, 1986. Mrs.
Roy had been a secretary for Banks
Abstracting Company from 1958 until

1971. She was born February6, 1906 at
McLouth, the daughter of Larry S.and
Mabel O'Roke Freeman. She attended
Jefferson County School and the
University of Kansas. She was a member
of Trinity Lutheran Church, Lawrence
Memorial Hospital Auxiliary, pilot
Club, and the Lecompton Historical
Society. She married Lt. Col. Harry E.
Roy September 2, 1937. He died in
1965. Survi vors include two brothers
Cleason and Floyd, a sister Forrest
Fern, two stepgrandchildren, and four
stepgreatgrandchildren. Burial was in
the McLouth Cemetery. Maurine attended

our meetings regularly.

"-.J

Romans C. Dekat passed away
January 6, 1987 at Rio Dell,
California. He was born at Minneola,
Kansas January 23, 1909. He moved to
Lecornpton in 1922 and graduated from
Lecornpton High School in 1928. He was
the son of Albert and Anna Dekat. He
was a member of the Lecompton
Historical Society, American Legion,
V.F.W., and Society of St. vincent
DePaul. He retiredfrom pacificLumber
Company in 1977. He was a veteran of
W.W.II . He is survived by his wife
Mary and a son Lawrence, two sisters
Mrs. Arloene Simmons and Mrs. Lavina
Hanna. Services were held January lOth
at St. Patricks Catholic Church,
Scotia, California. Burial was in
Californ;;:}-
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